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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
April 15, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Bill Gulliford (arr. 1:20), John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:20)
Also: Kyle Billy, Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman and Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Glenn Hansen, Joey Greive, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:17 p.m.

Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  

Recap of bill status
Ordinances 2015-113, 194 and -195 have been approved by City Council. Ordinances 2015-196, -197, -198, -199 and -248 have been introduced and are in committees. Remaining to be filed are 1) a cleanup bill for the budget side only; 2) council district projects to close after council member consultation; and 3) Subfund 322 countywide projects lists aside from stormwater projects (i.e. countywide intersections and bridges, countywide resurfacing, etc.). Ms. Boyer pointed out that the next Council meeting bill introduction cycle is the last one that will allow bills to be fully processed and completed by the currently sitting council.
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office distributed and discussed a list of unresolved council district projects that were still undergoing research. Projects marked in green have been resolved and are ready for closure; projects marked in yellow and white are still the subject of on-going research efforts to determine if they are actually complete. Chairwoman Boyer will attempt to schedule a noticed meeting with the one council member with whom Ms. Eichner has not yet been able to meet. Ms. Boyer will also meet next week with the DIA staff to develop recommendations for what to do with pending projects that are marked as being JEDC or DIA projects. Should the DIA get the funding for any project that is now located within its boundaries? Should the funds be restricted to the original project use or could the DIA reprogram the remaining funds to any downtown CRA use? Should the funds be transferred to a special council contingency/DIA reserve fund for council approval of future use?
Peggy Sidman clarified that the bill contained in the legislation binder under tab 5 needs to be modified slightly to remove references to the Better Jacksonville Plan and make other minor corrections before introduction. Ms. Boyer noted that 3 projects have been discovered that were not listed anywhere on Angela Moyer’s 334 page project list and still have grant funding in their budgets. Ms. Eichner explained that these three projects are actually three parcel acquisitions for the Norfolk Southern property discussed at earlier meetings.
Tera Meeks of the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department gave an explanation of the very complicated acquisition of the Norfolk Southern property for preservation purposes in conjunction with the State of Florida as discussed in earlier meetings. The so-called “Norfolk Southern property” is actually comprised of 5 parcels that the City and State of Florida jointly acquired for preservation purposes. The original plan for the City to acquire the property itself had to be changed when the appraised value of the parcels far exceeded what the City had budgeted for the acquisition. The state acquired the 5 Norfolk Southern parcels and the City sold the state several additional City-owned parcels, all of which were incorporated into the Cary State Forest. The Norfolk Southern parcels were sold subject to a timber harvesting contract with International Paper Corp. that, because of the changing nature of the acquisition process, also did not work as the City originally planned. The City never received timber harvest revenue as budgeted because the parcels and timber rights were acquired by the state, not the City. All told, the City contributed $5.1 million to the purchase of the 5 Norfolk Southern properties and received $6.3 million from the state for the sale of the 5 other City-owned parcels. The $1.2 million net revenue from those two transactions was deposited into a City preservation land acquisition account.
Subfund cleanups
Subfund 322 – pursuant to the discussion of the Norfolk Southern property transaction, Janice Billy of the Finance Department stated that a budget clean-up transaction would be needed to reconcile the timber revenue account to reflect the nature of the transaction as it actually transpired and to make a $60,112 reduction to the preservation land acquisition account. A motion to authorize the budget cleanup transactions was approved.

Subfund 331 – Tera Meeks reported that she needs to complete research on 3 parcel transactions with available grant fund balances that were not shown on earlier project close-out lists. She will report at the next meeting.  

Peggy Sidman stated that the Subfund 321 action taken by the committee last week and the Subfunds 322 action just taken by the committee will be reflected in the Tab 12 cleanup bill in the committee’s legislation binder.
Five-year road program
John Pappas, Operations Director for the Public Works Department, distributed and discussed a project re-prioritization list distributed at last week’s meeting. Mr. Pappas explained the rationale for decreasing funding for several accounts (stormwater treatment system maintenance, brick streets rehab and reconstruction, roadway safety project, and countywide access way construction) and increasing the funding in other areas. Committee members questioned the rationale for reducing funding for “roadway safety project” which is used, in part, for crosswalks and pedestrian safety issues, among other uses. Mr. Pappas briefly explained the “accessway” unpaved road program and stated that Nungeazer Road is the last of the accessway projects remaining to be constructed after the program sunset some years ago. Ms. Boyer asked the Public Works Department to check with the property owners to determine if this is a viable project or if the project is unlikely ever to be constructed and the funds could be released for other uses. Council Member Crescimbeni recounted the history of the creation of the accessway program which was created to deal with unpaved private roads.
Steve Long of the Public Works Department explained the different Public Works accounts for new sidewalk construction and for repairs of existing damaged sidewalks and described the magnitude of the needs for both kinds of work. Mr. Pappas said that because of the liability issues, the department is concentrating its efforts and resources on repairing damaged sidewalks, which currently has a pending list of projects valued at $5.8 million.  Mr. Long discussed the department’s in-house repair work and its contract repair effort for larger projects.
Motion (Schellenberg): approve a transfer of $211,102 from Brick Streets Rehab and Construction and $339,811 from Countywide Accessway Construction to the Roadway Sign, Stripe and Signal account ($300,000) and the Sidewalk/Curb Construction and Repair account ($250,913) – approved 4-1 (Crescimbeni opposed).
A.J. Souto of the Public Works Department asked for clarification of the committee’s discussion at a previous meeting about authorizing the department to transfer $998,284 in the Roadway Widening and Paving account to the Roadway Resurfacing account.
Motion (Schellenberg): authorize the Public Works Department to transfer $998,284 from the Roadway Widening and Paving account to the Roadway Resurfacing account for additional resurfacing work – at the request of the Chair, discussion on this motion was postponed to a future meeting.
Chairwoman Boyer discussed several distributed maps showing fair share sector maps and mobility zone maps.  She noted that the Mobility Zone map on the Planning and Development Department’s web site has hand-drawn corrections to the numbering of the zones, reversing the numbering of zones 8 and 9. This means that the project list attachment to the local option gas tax extension legislation and possibly in other subsequent legislation that makes reference to these zones may be incorrect.  Ms. Boyer received an e-mail from Steve Smith of the Concurrency and Mobility Management System Office stating that the hand-corrected zone numbers are in fact the correct numbers. She is concerned that this change and the confusion over what City Council adopted and what the Concurrency Management Office has been using in its calculations may be causing problems with fund allocations to the correct zones. 
Susan Saltsgiver, the department’s Planning Services Manager, confirmed that the hand-corrected map on-line is the correct map and that a project listing she handed out at the committee’s previous meeting contained incorrect zone numbers. 
Ms. Boyer said that she has pulled previous Council legislation and reviewed the attachments and found that the projects in that legislation are keyed to the wrong mobility zone number. She asked the Planning Department to verify that the department’s calculations from the beginning of the mobility fee system several years ago have been keyed to the correct zone numbers. Ms. Boyer expressed concern that other Council actions may have referenced the incorrect zone numbers because of incorrect maps. Ms. Boyer asked for a listing of fair share-specific project listings by zone and which are have funding budgeted and/or appropriated so that the committee can determine how much funding may be available for project use in each of the zones. Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office said that his staff is compiling a list funds available for road projects cross-referenced from fair share sectors to mobility zones. Ms. Boyer’s goal is to determine how much funding is already allocated to specific projects and how much additional fair share/mobility fee funding is available for allocation to new project use. She noted that 2015 is the year in which the next iteration of the Mobility Fee Task Force is to be appointed to recalculate the mobility fee for the next five years. If the City has not commenced roadway improvement projects by the time the new calculations are performed, the cost of the mobility fee may increase substantially for the upcoming five years because there will be no improvements made that qualify to count as remediation for the growth in road trips added in the last 5 years.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:08 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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